TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MAY 14TH, 2015 MEETING

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, May 14th, 2015.  Supervisor Joseph Norton called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and asked for a moment of silence to remember some of our citizens that passed away this winter and for those keeping us safe around the world.
Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Mary Weinberger – present



Johanna Shafer – present




Ryan Orton – present




Mark D’Agostino – absent (but arrived at 7:35PM)
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 
Melissa Burdick, 11 Halas Way – presented to the Town a framed picture of her son on one of the benches that he donated to the Town for the Civil War monument as his Eagle Scout project.  She added that he would be putting in flower pots soon.
LIAISON REPORTS: 

Councilman Mark D’Agostino mentioned the two benches now at the monument at the foot of the hill, made by Jeremiah Burdick from Boy Scout Troop 32 as his Eagle Scout project, and that local businesses had donated money for the materials.

Councilman Orton had some community activities that he wanted to mention but thanked everyone for their support for his father’s passing.


Councilwoman Johanna Shafer reported that the CAC would be meeting at the end of the month.
Councilwoman Mary Weinberger had no report from the Planning Board.
Councilman Orton then reported that Creative Crossroads would be having a needlework show at the Grange this weekend and next; the Grange was having a roast pork dinner on 5/17; the Forever Young Club’s anniversary lunch would be at the Pond on May 20th; the Senior Class breakfast for all seniors was set for June 5th, 7:30 to 9 am; and the Lions Flea Market will be on June 13th.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Norton stated that Highway Department had been cutting shoulders and brush.  In addition, he said that he had recently attended the Grange’s Open House and was impressed in what the Grange does for the Town, and that they are an integral part of the Town’s history.  Since the Grange had been having financial problems in dealing with the recent severe winter, and having spoken to none of the other Board members, Mr. Norton suggested that the Town donate some money to help them with their financial problems.  With this thought in mind, Mr. Norton made a motion to donate $5,000 to the Grange.  His motion was seconded by Johanna Shafer, with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.  Mr. Norton made an additional motion for this $5,000 to be taken from the Town’s unencumbered fund balance, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

MOTION TO ACCEPT AGENDA: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to switch agenda items #3 and #5.  With this change noted, a roll call vote was held as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. CAPITAL FUND TRANSFER: After brief discussion, the following resolution was read by Supervisor Norton:                                  Resolution #6 of 2015
TO ESTABLISH A CAPITAL FUND TO IMPROVE THE TOWN HALL AND OTHER TOWN PROPERTIES 
            Whereas the Town of Stanford created a Capital Fund Account in December 2013 to earmark and fund improvement projects, and 
            Whereas the budget year for 2014 was closed and audited as required by the NY State Comptroller’s Office, and
            Whereas the projects listed in the capital fund to improve the Town Hall and allied property in phase one are completed (bathroom, communication, emergency generator system and computer
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upgrade and security)









            Be it resolved that the sum of $200,000 be encumbered and moved from the General Fund balance surplus to the General Fund Capital project account for the purpose of completing a renovation of the Town Hall roof (about $50,000) and repair and/or replace the collection facilities at the Town of Stanford Transfer Station (about $10,000).
           Be it further resolved that the balance of the funds in the capital account be earmarked for repairing and/or replacing the outside stucco exterior of Town Hall in a waterproofing manner to halt the decay and disintegration of the exterior.  The exterior surface will be painted an appropriate color with a water resistant latex paint.  The exterior project will be completed according to the engineering specifications prepared by the Town Engineer.
          Motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.   
          Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton - yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution #6 of 2015 unanimously adopted by the five Board members present and certified this 14th day of May 2015.
2. TRANSFER STATION: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Norton:

Resolution #7 of 2015

TO AUTHORIZE THE TRANSFER STATION MANAGER TO GET PROPOSALS

FOR IMPROVEMENTS
        Whereas the Town of Stanford needs to promote the public safety of its employees and citizens and

        Whereas the Town Transfer facilities that are used by the public upon entry are in disrepair and decaying condition.
        Therefore be it resolved that Gary Koch, the Transfer station manager be authorized to compile and develop a proposal along with appropriate costs to rectify the conditions at the Transfer Station and submit it to the Town Board for their consideration and review.
Motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton - yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution #7 of 2015 unanimously adopted by the five Board members present and certified this 14th day of May 2015.

5. – now #3: ENGINEER: the following resolution was read by Supervisor Norton:

Resolution # 8 of 2015

APPOINTMENT OF AN ENGINEERING FIRM

            Whereas the Town of Stanford did not appoint an engineering firm at the reorganization meeting of January 2015 and










            Whereas there is a need for a Town engineering firm at this time and 
            Whereas the Town has had a successful relationship with Morris Associates for the last decade
            Therefore be it resolved that the engineering firm of Morris Associates be appointed for the balance of 2015 as The Town Engineering firm to the Town of Stanford.
            Motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.   
            Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Ryan Orton - yes; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Resolution #8 of 2015 was adopted by a three to two vote of the Board members and certified this 14th day of May 2015.
4. TOWN HALL EXTERIOR: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Norton: 

Resolution #9 of 2015
AUTHORIZATION FOR A REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR THE EXTERIOR REPAIR OF THE TOWN HALL

            Whereas the Town of Stanford spent the last year and a half restoring the Town Hall to a healthy, safe and secure facility and 
            Whereas the last phase remaining is to correct the deterioration of the exterior and for repair and/or replacement of the outside stucco exterior of Town Hall in a waterproofing manner to halt the decay and disintegration of the exterior.  The exterior surface will be painted an appropriate color with a water resistant latex paint.  The exterior project will be completed according to the engineering 
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specifications prepared by the Town Engineer, and
            Therefore be it resolved the Town Engineer be authorized to develop a RFP specification for the exterior surface project and said RFP, upon completion, be advertised through the appropriate and usual avenues for consideration and acceptance/rejection at the June Board meeting.
             Motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  
             Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton - yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution #9 of 2015 unanimously adopted by the five Board members present and certified this 14th day of May 2015.
10. – now #5: NEW SIGN REPLACEMENT: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Norton:
Resolution #10 of 2015

A RESOLUTION TO REPLACE THE TOWN HALL SIGN BOARD

            Whereas the Town Hall has an advertisement sign (white) located at the bottom of the Town Hall road near Route 82 and
            Whereas the sign was erected in 1990 and served the Town well in its attempt to notify residents of important events occurring in the Town and at Town Hall and
            Whereas the sign is in a dangerous and flimsy state of deterioration.
            Therefore be it resolved the sign be replaced with a similar sign corresponding to the signage at the site.
             Motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  
             Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton - yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution #9 of 2015 unanimously adopted by the five Board members present and certified this 14th day of May 2015.  Mention was made that the cost of this sign will come out of the Capital Fund account previously established.
3. NOW #5: A motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Ryan Orton, to appoint Nanci Kryzak and Cynthia Tripp to their seats on the Scenic Road Committee.  Discussion followed among the Board members regarding the change to the local law for the number of members on this committee in 2012.  The following roll call vote was then held: Joseph Norton – no; Mary Weinberger – abstained; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton - yes; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.  The motion did not carry.

6. HIRING POLICY: Mention was made that this policy needs to be stated in the Minutes:  All personnel hired are not actually hired and on the payroll until all paperwork is filed and approved.  Rec. Director Kelly Nielsen, in attendance, said that this was not a problem and was working along with Meghan O’Connor on this matter.
7. INSURANCE MANDATED CHECKLIST: Supervisor Norton stated that the Town’s insurance company is requiring a once-a-week checklist to be completed regarding safety issues.  Mrs. Nielsen replied that the Rec. staff already does something similar but Mr. Norton will clarify this matter with the insurance company.  The Supervisor also gave a brief update on the County’s Emergency update plan.  There would be another meeting with a FEMA representative on May 28th that Dennis Smith would be attending for the Town.

8. TAX FREEZE UPDATE: Councilpersons D’Agostino and Weinberger had been working on this County plan requesting towns participate in a program of reducing spending by 1% over a three-year period so the town’s residents could receive a tax rebate check.  To qualify a town must have stayed under the 2% property tax cap and submitted all required paperwork by April 30, 2015.  The plan included projected savings as a result of the purchase of new vehicles, computers and telephone system.  Town Supervisor Norton submitted all paperwork by the April 30th due date and the Town Board, by majority vote, passed a 2015 budget with a tax decrease, which was well under the 2% tax cap.  All Stanford residents with a STAR exemption and whose family income is below $500,000 will receive a tax rebate check in the mail in September or October in the amount of $70 - $100.
9. ELECTRICITY GRANGE ISSUES: Councilman Orton had spoken of baseball teams using the Grange’s electricity.  If permission had been requested, the use would have been granted.  After discussion, the Rec. Commission will discuss this at their next meeting.
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11. BARTON ROAD RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered by Supervisor Joseph Norton, seconded by Councilman Ryan Orton:
Resolution #11 of 2015
A Resolution to Approve the Settlement Agreement of the Tax Certiorari matters for the 2012, 2013, and 2014 tax rolls as listed below, and recommended by Assessor Stephan Gotovich
A Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, as follows:

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford and the Assessor and the Board of Assessment Review are Respondents in the following matters:


In the Matter of the Application of GOLDIRON LLC, Petitioner, v. Town of Stanford, a Municipal Corporation, its Assessor and its Board of Assessment Review, Index Nos.: 2012/4487, 2013/4513, and 2014/3218, pending in Dutchess County Supreme Court before the Hon. James V. Brands, JSC;

That the Assessor and the Attorney to the Town have negotiated settlements of the above matters, as set forth below, and set forth in the Consent Judgment presented to the Town, and the same are fair and reasonable to the Town of Stanford, and shall end the litigation and the expenses and costs related the same, and are recommended to be entered into by the Town of Stanford,

NOW, be it RESOLVED, by the TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD that the following matters are hereby settled as follows:

GOLDIRON, LLC v. Town of Stanford, et al, that the assessed value of the following parcels located in the Town of Stanford, Dutchess County be amended and reduced as follows:
Parcel 6669-00-835444

27 Barton Lane, Town of Stanford, Dutchess County



See attached “Schedule A”;

Parcel 6669-00-863592

45 Barton Lane, Town of Stanford, Dutchess County



See attached “Schedule A”;

And it is further Resolved:

a. That the officer or officers having the custody of the assessment rolls upon which the above-mentioned assessments and taxes are levied thereon shall correct the said entries in conformity with the above, and to the extent any taxes or assessments are unpaid and have already been billed, corrected tax bills shall issue;
b. That there shall be audited, allowed and paid by the Commissioner of Finance, Dutchess County of all State, County, Judiciary, Refuse, Sewer, Fire, Water, Library and all other ad valorem taxes paid by said Petitioner, its agents or representatives as taxes against the said erroneous assessments in excess of what the taxes should have been if the said assessments had been as determined by this Judgment, with interest unless said refund is paid within 90 days of service of the Order with notice of entry;
c. That there shall be audited, allowed and paid by the Pine Plains School District within which the parcels are located and that the Finance Officer of said School District shall make and pay to Petitioner or its attorney, the amounts, if any, paid by the said Petitioner, its agents or representatives as school taxes in excess of what the taxes should have been if said assessments had been directed by the Judgment, with interest unless said refund is paid within 90 days of service of the Order on School District, with notice of entry; 

d. That petitioner waives any refund from the Dutchess County Commissioner of Finance for the 2012, 2013 and 2014 assessment rolls relative to the amount, if any, solely of Town taxes, paid by Petitioner as taxes in excess of what the taxes should have been if said assessments had been directed by the Judgment;
e. That the proceedings are discontinued with prejudice and without costs or disbursements against either party.

This resolution shall take effect immediately, and the Attorney to the Town is directed to prepare and file such stipulations and Orders with the Court consistent with this Resolution.

Dated:  May 14, 2015
The foregoing resolution was moved and seconded, and a vote of the Town Board was taken as follows:

Vote:
Town Board Member:
 Johanna Shaffer: yes




Town Board Member:
 Mary Weinberger: yes




Town Board Member:
 Ryan Orton: yes




Town Board Member:  Mark D’Agostino: yes




Supervisor:  Joseph Norton: yes
Town Board Minutes
5/14/15, page 5
The foregoing Resolution was thereby adopted by the affirmative vote of all five Town Board members of the Town of Stanford, and certified this 14th day of May 2015.
12. COMMUNITY ACTION: Supervisor Norton stated that a letter received from the Community Action Partnership requesting an increase to the Town’s annual donation could not be met as only $1,500 had been budgeted.
13. FARM & AG COMMITTEE VACANCY: A letter of interest for this vacancy was received from Eleond Nakuci.  A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Mr. Nakuci to the Farm & Ag Committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

14. CHLORINE BIDS: Two bids had been received for the annual purchase of chlorine for the Rec. Park, from Surpass Chemical and H. Krevit (formerly Duso Chemical).  On the recommendation of the Rec. Director, and because of our long association with Duso, Joseph Norton made a motion to award the chlorine bill to H. Krevit, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

15. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the April 9th regular meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  The Minutes of the April 25th Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Ryan Orton – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 


With no other business, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:25 pm was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Ryan Orton – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell
Town Clerk

